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POST-GREECE 
 

Private Dougie Howsley, Royal Army Service Corps, 211 Coy 
 

Sources:  very little data on Dougie Howsley directly.  However, he was a member of the same unit (211 
Coy RASC) as Harry Fridkin, Eric Barnes and Cyril Crawford, who have more information in their archive 
folders relating to the movements and activities of the unit, which presumably would also have involved 
Doug to a lesser or greater extent. 
 
However, from his widow we know that Doug managed to make it as far as Crete, where he was 
eventually taken prisoner.  He was registered as PoW 7858 in Stalag 18A at Wolfsberg and sent to 
ArbKdo 1379/L near St Margarethen an der Raab (25k E of Graz; 5k S of Glieisdorf) where “he could see 
the Hungarian border” (40k E & SE).  Here he was engaged in farm work until he escaped in 1945 
(possibly in the knowledge that the Russians were coming - as were the Americans too, of course). 
 
Doug (had) spent about two back-breaking years on the farm, “working from dawn till dusk everyday 
(except Sunday)”.  Being new to the world of farming, he had to be instructed in all the various tasks by 
the ageing owner, who died long before the war ended.  This just left the farmer’s wife and another old 
woman to work the farm.  “The women were supposed to feed Doug when working, but every day he was 
given the same food – black bread and a slice of fatty bacon carved from a joint hanging from the ceiling 
of the farmhouse”. 
 

     
 

Not Doug’s farm (the Archivist’s father’s – also not too far from Graz); 
but a typical Landwirtschaft Arbeitskommando summer scene 

 
 
“There were also two young girls aged 10 and 12 who went to school.  They were afraid of Doug because 
they had been told awful tales of us (Allied soldiers) and what we did in the war.” 
 
“There were very cold winters with very deep snow.  Doug had to drag timber from the forest and saw it 
up into logs.  By then he had learnt how to harness and drive two horses.” 
 
“One day he was so weary, he and another Prisoner of War escaped.  They were caught and were locked 
up with other prisoners in the local jail, where they remained for three days with only dry bread for food.” 
 
“One day Doug was sent to Graz with a small supply of vegetables for a farm sale.  There, people spat 
and threw things at him.  The villagers knew him by sight eventually.  When he had blood poisoning 
through his arm, the local doctor saved it but he lost the use of a finger.” 
 
“One of our planes was spotted overhead and Doug new then that things were happening – it was the 
Russians who were fast approaching (they could hear the guns) – everyone was terrified.  Luckily the 
Americans appeared and freed everyone.  The farmer’s wife begged Doug to take them with him as they 
were afraid of what would happen to them. (The farmer’s young daughter) was very pretty, with gold 
pigtails, but of course Doug couldn’t take her with him.  For the rest of his life, though, he hoped they had 
come out of it alive and safe.” 
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“Doug and the other prisoners were taken to Salzburg, although a few went to France, and then home to 
England after a few days in which they enjoyed hot baths and decent food.” 
 

  
 

      Waiting it out at Salzburg airfield, May 1945 
 

       
 

          Boarding a Dakota at last for the first leg of the journey home 
 
 
“During the flight back, Doug sat with the pilot who pointed out the coast of England coming up, and the 
first part of England Doug saw was Eastbourne.” 
 
 

 

 
 


